COCKERMOUTH ANGLING ASSOCIATION


h July 2015

Dear Member,                                                              14th July 2015
United Utilities’ Plans for the Discontinuance of Cogra Moss

The purpose of this note is to share with you the information that The Committee of Cockermouth Angling Association currently has on United Utilities’ plans for the possible “discontinuance” of Cogra Moss, the effect that this would have on our fishery and what we are doing about this.

Firstly, some background facts about Cogra Moss. It was created in about 1880 by the damming of Rakegill Beck. It has therefore been around, more or less unchanged for some 135 years! It was created as a reservoir to supply drinking water to West Cumbria and continued to fulfil this function up until about 1978. However, it still remains in the asset base of United Utilities and still has to comply with all aspects of the Reservoirs Act 1975. 
In the early 1970s Cockermouth Angling Association began to stock Cogra Moss with rainbow trout and brown trout to supplement the native brown trout already present. Initially we leased the sporting rights but eventually purchased the fishing and shooting rights outright “over the marshland and Lake known as “Cogra Moss” from Mr Benjamin Walter Lamplugh Brooksbank on 9th March 1977. We have continued to operate Cogra Moss as a trout fishery since then, essentially on a non-profit making basis to supply recreational fishing for our members and visitors. The costs of regular stockings have been recovered by the sale of season and day fishing permits. 
In 2008, United Utilities informed Wath Brow Anglers of plans to lower the water level in Meadley reservoir in order to reduce the loading on the dam. The dams at Meadley and Cogra Moss were very different in construction but the lowering of the water level at Meadley triggered concerns in some quarters that United Utilities might have had similar plans for Cogra Moss. As Chairman of Cockermouth Angling Association I wrote to the Chief Executive of United Utilities to ask whether they had any such plans.

In reply I was told, “Whilst it is not possible to be 100% certain about the future, all of the evidence available to us at this time suggests that no major capital works should be necessary at Cogra Moss in the medium term (0 -5 years). Consequently, we do not anticipate any need to alter the current level of the over flow or dam crest and therefore prevailing water levels in the reservoir.

We will continue to carry out regular inspections of the dam to ensure it meets all the necessary national safety standards. If at any future time we do identify the need for major capital works, we will consult fully with your Association.”
In April this year I was contacted by Paul Phillips, United Utilities Catchment Manager North who told me of some on-going work being done which could lead to such major capital works being started at Cogra Moss. United Utilities have been investigating the structure of the dam at Cogra Moss over the past few years as part of the on-going reservoir safety compliance and also to consider whether or not it still had any potential role in the future of West Cumbria water supplies. After the decision was taken to supply West Cumbria’s future water needs from Thirlmere, the conclusion was reached by  United Utilities that it did not need Cogra Moss for any future water supplies and it went on to consider its future.
Their present “preferred option” is for discontinuance of Cogra Moss. This will involve the removal of the dam and leaving a much smaller “naturalised lake” with approximately 10 million litres capacity. United Utilities anticipate a best estimate of work commencement in summer 2016 with work completing in mid-2017.  However, no final decisions have yet been taken. Paul Phillips has continued to keep me informed of developments and in-turn I have let him know about the devastating impact any decision to discontinue Cogra Moss would have, not only on anglers, but also on the many other people who enjoy Cogra Moss in its present state.
As I understand it, there is no question about the dam at Cogra Moss being unsafe at present.  The current situation regarding discontinuance is that United Utilities is still making progress with its cost benefit analysis to determine the final decision on the future of the reservoir. Two scenarios are being considered

· retain it in its present state and continue to meet the legal requirements by carrying out some essential work identified during the reservoir safety compliance inspections

·  Or, discontinue and return the site to a natural watercourse avoiding on-going supervision and maintenance but more importantly avoiding the two ITIOS (In the interest of Safety) items required by 2017. 
These two ITIOS requirements are:

· Consideration of the installation of siphon arrangement to enable the reservoir to be drawn down quickly and safely in any incident or emergency. (The original draw down arrangements had deteriorated with age and had to be sealed up. There is a temporary emergency arrangement which allows over pumping from a platform on the embankment but the ITIOS requirement is for consideration of a new syphon arrangement to replace this)    
· Providing a permanent means of access to an engineered chamber associated with the dam, discovered last year following an earlier ITOS requirement to investigate the presence of suspected voids from sealed off pipe work. This is to facilitate further inspection to allow examination for line and level and any inflows.
This engineering work must be completed by 26th July 2017 in order to meet statutory legal requirements. 

As part of carrying out a project like this United Utilities are required to carry out an Environmental Impact Assessment. Part of this assessment is to look at designated sites and sensitive habitats and to assess the types of species that are present and what mitigation needs to be done do to ensure their protection. It has been known for some time, for example that Cogra Moss is home to a very rare water plant known as spring quillwort, which is of national importance and inhabits shallow water and would be very badly affected by drawdown of the lake level. Cogra Moss is also fished on an almost daily basis by the Bassenthwaite Lake ospreys (and another pair from a “secret location”). 
Studies on amphibians, breeding birds and phase one habitat assessments, to identify where further work is needed, have been completed (including bat surveys). Water vole and otter surveys have yet to be done. Flood risk assessments also need to be completed to see whether removal of the dam would increase the flood risk downstream of Cogra Moss. Full reports are awaited on all these studies.

United Utilities has also confirmed that public perception, and communication with its stakeholders is also an important consideration in the cost benefit analysis. This is especially important within the context of the overall “West Cumbria Project” (Thirlmere supply project) where public support for United Utilities plans will be vital.
In the United Utilities 2015 Annual Report, approved at its Board Meeting on 20th May 2015, Chairman Dr. John Mc Adam and Chief Executive Officer Steve Magford said, “Our aim is to operate in an environmentally sustainable, economically beneficial and socially responsible manner. In recognition of this focus we retained our “World Class” rating as measured by the Dow Jones Sustainability Index, achieving industry leading status in the multi-utility/ water sector in the most recent assessment.”

Cogra Moss has existed in its current state for about 135 years. It is enjoyed, not only by anglers, but by ramblers, pony trekkers, bird watchers, photographers, nature lovers, visitors etc. and, most importantly local people,   who all appreciate its special beauty and peacefulness. It is difficult to see how United Utilities can retain this “World Class” rating if it opts to discontinue Cogra Moss simply because this is a more cost beneficial (i.e. cheaper) option  than carrying out essential safety work to prove that the dam continues to meet essential safety criteria.

At a special committee meeting of Cockermouth Angling Association on 13th July 2015, the committee decided that, although it was recognised that United Utilities would be carrying out its own stakeholder consultation when it considered that this was appropriate, it was now time to make United Utilities aware of the depth of feeling there was against what appeared to be the currently “preferred option” for discontinuance. To this end, it was decided that I should now write to all our members and those who fish at Cogra Moss, in order to share the factual information we currently have. We are also contacting a wide range of other parties who we feel may have views on United Utilities plans for Cogra Moss. 
 

As I understand it, United Utilities will have to go through a formal planning application process before any discontinuance of Cogra Moss and this will include a formal consultation process. I have asked United Utilities for details of this process and their timescales but have not yet got that information.

I have already said to United Utilities that, if the decision to discontinue Cogra Moss is a business / commercial decision resulting directly from the decision to supply water to West Cumbria from Thirlmere, then that should be taken into account in considering the overall costs and benefits. There is currently no real safety issue with Cogra Moss and the additional engineering works are needed either to show that this continues to be the case or to deal with things IF any safety issue develops in the future. Within the overall cost of the Thirlmere project, it might be in United Utilities’  best interests, not least from a public relations point of view, to carry out the minimum engineering work required which allows Cogra Moss to be preserved in its present state for as long as possible.

I will continue to keep in touch with United Utilities and will share any information as it becomes available. At some stage it may well be that we need to arrange an open meeting of all members and Cogra Moss permit holders. In the meantime, please feel free to circulate the contents of this letter as you see fit. Anyone with concerns about plans to discontinue Cogra Moss might chose to write to Steve Magford, Chief Executive of United Utilities, United Utilities Group PLC, Haweswater House, Lingley Mere Business Park, Lingley Green Avenue, Great Sankey, Warrington WA5 3LP or to their local Member of Parliament.  
Yours sincerely,
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